County Board

Rules of Order and Operational Procedures



Revised January 15, 2019 lakecountyil.gov

Contents

Contents	S	1
I.	COUNTY BOARD	2
II.	TIME OF REGULAR BOARD MEETINGS	2
III.	CHAIR AND VICE-CHAIR	2
IV.	SPECIAL MEETINGS	3
٧.	COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE	3
VI.	LOCATION OF MEETINGS	3
VII.	ELECTRONIC ATTENDANCE	4
VIII.	QUORUM	4
IX.	SEATING	4
Χ.	AGENDA	5
XI.	ORDINANCES, RESOLUTIONS AND PROCLAMATIONS	6
XII.	LEGAL OPINIONS	7
XIII.	AD HOC AND SPECIAL COMMITTEES	7
XIV.	STANDING COMMITTEES	8
XV.	APPOINTMENTS OF BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS	15
XVI.	COUNTY OPERATIONS	16
XVII.	COUNTY BUDGET	16
XVIII	APPOINTMENTS OF BOARD AND COMMISSIONS	17
XIX.	COUNTY BOARD MEMBER ALLOWANCE AND RELA	ATED
SPE	NDING	19
XX.	ZONING RESOLUTIONS	21
	TRANSFERS OF ROADWAYS	
XXII.	RULES OF PROCEDURE	23
APPEN	IDIX A - BOARDS, COMMISSIONS AND APPOINTMENTS	24
APPEN	DIX B – LAKE COUNTY BOARD SEATING CHART	26
APPEN	DIX C - BOARD SPENDING RULES SUPPLEMENT	27
APPEN	DIX D – RULES OF DECORUM	27
APPEN	DIX E – DEFINITIONS	38
	DIX F – PARLIAMENTARY REFERENCES	
	IDIX G – VACANT SEAT REPLACEMENT	

I. COUNTY BOARD

A. Lake County shall be governed by the Lake County Board. The number of Board Members is 21, and how they are elected shall be determined by the board in accordance with Illinois law (55 ILCS 5/2-3001 et seq.). The County Board and its committees shall comply with the Illinois Open Meetings Act (5 ILCS 120/1 et. seq.). Salary shall be paid to the County Board Members bi-weekly.

11. TIME OF REGULAR BOARD MEETINGS

A. All regular meetings of the board shall convene at 9:00 A.M., in the County Board Room of the Lake County Courthouse in Waukegan, Illinois unless otherwise provided (55 ILCS 5/2-1001). Regular meetings of the County Board shall be held on the dates listed below (55 ILCS 5/2-1001).

Regular Board Meetings

Tuesday, January 15, 2019 Tuesday, January 14, 2020 Tuesday, February 12, 2019 Tuesday, February 11, 2020 Tuesday, March 12, 2019 Tuesday, March 10, 2020 Tuesday, April 9, 2019 Tuesday, April 14, 2020 Tuesday, May 14, 2019 Tuesday, May 12, 2020 Tuesday, June 11, 2019 Tuesday, June 9, 2020 Tuesday, July 9, 2019 Tuesday, July 14, 2020 Tuesday, August 13, 2019 Tuesday, August 11, 2020 Tuesday, September 10, 2019 Tuesday, September 8, 2020 Tuesday, October 8, 2019 Tuesday, October 13, 2020 Tuesday, November 12, 2019 Tuesday, November 10, 2020 Tuesday, December 10, 2019 Monday, December 7, 2020

B. A Committee of the Whole meeting to review the County Board agenda and other issues shall be held at 8:30 A.M. on the Friday before the regular board meeting in the conference room at the Central Permit Facility or at the Division of Transportation Building in Libertyville.

Due to early voting at the Central Permit Facility, the following Committee of the Whole meeting will be held at the Division of Transportation Building in Libertyville: *March* 6, 2020.

III. CHAIR AND VICE-CHAIR

A. The Chair of the County Board and Vice-Chair shall, at the County Board's first meeting in the month following the month in which the County Board Members are elected, be chosen by the Members for terms of two (2) years each (55 ILCS 5/2-1003). The Chair of the County Board, or if he or she is unavailable, the Vice-Chair of the County Board, shall be an ex-officio member of all committees and may participate in the discussion and deliberations of the committees, but shall have the right to vote only in the case of a tie or to constitute a quorum.

- B. The Chair of the County Board shall preside at all meetings of the board. In the absence of the Chair of the County Board, the Vice-Chair of the County Board shall preside at meetings of the board. In the absence of the Chair of the County Board and Vice-Chair of the County Board, the board shall elect a temporary Chair from their numbers by a majority vote of the Members present. (55 ILCS 5/2-1003).
- C. If a vacancy occurs, as defined in 10 ILCS 5/25-2, in the office of the Chair of the County Board or Vice-Chair of the County Board, the remaining County Board Members shall elect one of the Members of the Board to serve for the balance of the unexpired term in accordance with 10 ILCS 5/25-11. The process for filling a vacant district seat on the County Board is outlined in Appendix G.
- D. The Chair of the County Board shall serve as the Liquor Control Commissioner of the unincorporated areas and may appoint a Liquor Commission, pursuant to Article II, Sections 1 and 2 of the Lake County Liquor Control Ordinance.

IV. SPECIAL MEETINGS

A. Special meetings of the board shall be held only when requested by at least one-third (7) of the County Board Members. The request shall be in writing, addressed to the Clerk of the County Board, and shall specify the time, place, and reason of such meeting. Upon receipt, the Clerk of the County Board shall immediately, but no later than 48 hours prior to the meeting, transmit notice, in writing, of such meeting, to each of the County Board Members. The Clerk of the Board shall also cause notice of such meetings to be published in some newspaper printed in the County (55 ILCS 5/2-1002).

V. COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE

- A. No official action may be taken at Committee of the Whole meetings, except approval of minutes.
- B. After the newly elected board is seated in December, a Committee of the Whole meeting will be held within 120 days to consider the Board's Strategic Plan, goals, and objectives. Once adopted by the County Board, these goals shall then be passed to the standing committees.

VI. LOCATION OF MEETINGS

A. Regular and special meetings of the board may be held in any public building located within Lake County. If the building is other than cited in Section II.A above, notice of the building selected for the meeting shall be provided in writing by the Chair of the County Board to each Board Member at least five days prior to said meeting. (55 ILCS 5/2-1001).

VII. ELECTRONIC ATTENDANCE

A. In accordance with the Illinois Open Meetings Act (5 ILCS 120/7 et. seq.), County Board Members may attend public meetings of the County Board, excluding executive session, by video, if available, or audio conference if the Member is prevented from physically attending because of (a) personal illness or disability, (b) business of the County Board or Forest Preserve, (c) a family or other emergency, or (d) active military service. A quorum must be physically present in order for a Board Member to participate electronically. A Member attending electronically shall be considered electronically present at the meeting and entitled to vote on any matter before the public body, as if the Member were physically present at the meeting.

The Member shall notify the County Board Office in writing or via email of his/her request to attend electronically no less than 24 hours in advance of the meeting (unless advance notice is impractical). Staff will notify the Chair of the public body and after establishing that a quorum is physically present at the meeting, the Chair (or presiding officer) shall state that a Member requested to participate in the meeting electronically. The Member will be authorized to attend electronically unless the public body determines, by motion, that the notice does not comply with the requirements outlined herein. If no such motion is adopted, the presiding officer shall declare the requesting Member present.

VIII. QUORUM

- A. A quorum shall be necessary for the transaction of business. A majority of the Board Members (11) shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business; and all questions which arise at the meetings shall be determined by the votes of the majority of the Members present, except in such cases as otherwise provided (55 ILCS 5/2-1005).
- B. A quorum need not be present to convene the Committee of the Whole meeting.

IX. SEATING

- A. County Board Members shall be seated in the designated area for Members along with the County Clerk's Office, a representative of the County Administrator's Office, and a representative of the State's Attorney's Office.
- B. County Board Members shall be seated in order of seniority, which is determined based on number of years of cumulative service on the County Board. County Board Members requiring special accommodation will be seated in an area most accessible. In the event two or more Members are elected to the County Board in the same year, the Member receiving the highest number of votes shall be the more senior Member, followed by the Member receiving the next highest number of votes and so on. Seating based on seniority shall be arranged as depicted in Appendix B.

- C. All non-Board Members shall be seated in the section reserved for visitors. The anteroom shall be reserved on County Board meeting days for County Board Members, their guests, staff, and elected officials.
- D. The public may record the proceedings only from the gallery in the public area or in areas designated by the Chair of the County Board.
- E. Audible signals from electronic devices shall be disabled during County Board meetings. All those in attendance shall exit the room before answering phone calls.

X. AGENDA

- A. All regular County Board agendas, which deal with the order of business, shall provide for:
 - 1. Call to Order
 - 2. Moment of Silence
 - 3. Pledge of Allegiance
 - 4. Roll Call of Members
 - 5. Addenda to the Agenda
 - 6. Special Recognition/Presentations
 - 7. Public Comment (items not on the agenda)
 - 8. Chair's Remarks (Chair's remarks only)
 - 9. Old Business
 - 10. New Business
 - a. Consent Agenda
 - b. Regular Agenda
 - 11. Appointments
 - 12. Petitions, Correspondence and Miscellaneous Business
 - 13. Adjournment

During Special Recognition, comments from Board Members are not appropriate except for Board Members from the affected district.

B. The County Administrator, or his or her designee, shall be responsible for reviewing the County Board agenda prior to posting. A Consent Agenda will be used to expedite the handling of ministerial, routine, or non-controversial items. The County Administrator will be responsible for placing items on the Consent Agenda. The Consent Agenda may include, but is not limited to, the following items: approval of minutes, approval of bills, approval of reports, and approval of contracts. Any Board Member may request that an item be removed from the Consent Agenda for discussion. The request to remove an item does not require a second or a vote of the County Board. An item removed from the Consent Agenda will be considered as the first item of business for the relevant standing committee. Approval of the Consent Agenda will be by a roll call vote of the County Board.

- C. The Chair of the County Board may add committee items deemed time sensitive to the regular board meeting agenda, with the concurrence of the Chair of the appropriate standing committee(s). Staff shall provide notification to the appropriate standing committee(s) of the added items and the need for the addition.
- D. County Board Members may request special recognition of an event or item of extraordinary significance be placed on the County Board agenda. The request will be considered by the Chair of the County Board who may, at his/her discretion, authorize such addition.
- E. The agenda for regular, special, standing committees, and Committee of the Whole meetings shall be posted in the County Board Office, County Clerk's Office, and on the County Board web page (www.lakecountyil.gov) at least 48 hours in advance of the meeting (5 ILCS 120/2.02). The agenda for regular and Committee of the Whole meetings and pertinent information will be distributed to the Board Members at the Committee of the Whole meeting, or held at the County Board Office for those Board Members not in attendance.
- F. Members of the public shall be afforded time to comment on agenda items and other matters germane to the business of the County Board in accordance with these rules as stated in Appendix D Rules of Decorum.

XI. ORDINANCES, RESOLUTIONS AND PROCLAMATIONS

- A. Any ordinance or resolution shall be approved by the committee in charge of the subject matter and by the Financial and Administrative Committee, where County funds are involved, and shall then be placed on the County Board agenda. Refer to Section XXIII, Zoning Resolutions, for procedures relating to resolutions for rezoning matters.
- B. Applications for federal and/or state grants shall be made in accordance with the annual Budget Policies Resolution.
- C. If the Financial and Administrative Committee does not approve an ordinance or joint resolution, where County funds are involved, the ordinance or joint resolution shall be returned to the originating standing committee with the reason stated.
- D. In order to avoid disruptions of services, resolutions involving financial matters that are time sensitive that do not have the opportunity to be heard by the appropriate standing committee, may be considered by the Financial and Administrative Committee with the consent of the Chair of the appropriate standing committee.
- E. All ordinances shall be reviewed by the state's attorney prior to action by the County Board.
- F. In the event that the board or a standing committee, by resolution or ordinance, directs or authorizes the Chair of the County Board to execute a contract or other

document, the Chair of the County Board, unless otherwise directed by said resolution or ordinance, shall execute said contract or document within 30 days. In the event that said contract or document is not executed by the Chair of the County Board, the County Administrator shall place such item on the agenda for the next regular board meeting and no committee action shall be necessary.

G. County Board Members may request a "Board Member Proclamation" to recognize an individual, a business, school, or a civic organization to be presented by an individual Board Member at a community or civic event. "Board Member Proclamations" may be used for commendable community or public service contributions, outstanding achievements as it relates to academics, athletics, or community service, and acts of leadership, valor, or heroism. Board Member Proclamations may recognize and honor but shall not be used to promote or endorse political candidates, political causes, religion or religious institutions. Requests should be submitted to Board Office staff at least one week in advance, with supporting material/details. "Board Member Proclamations" will be signed by the Board Member(s) making the request. Board staff will draft the document and send to Communications staff for review.

It is the policy of the County Board not to take positions, by resolution, on matters unless they are germane to or have a direct impact on the core functions of Lake County Government. Board Members may advocate positions as an individual Board Member(s).

XII. LEGAL OPINIONS

A. Requests for formal legal opinions from the state's attorney relating to the County Board shall be presented in writing and approved by the County Administrator, Chair of the County Board, or a majority of the County Board.

XIII. AD HOC AND SPECIAL COMMITTEES

A. Ad hoc and special committees shall be established as determined and recommended only by the Chair of the County Board with the majority approval of the Board Members present, and they will cease to function when they have completed their duties and have made their final reports. In the event a special committee's activities extend into the next County Board session, the special committee will need to be reauthorized at the first regular business meeting of the new County Board session. Appointments to ad hoc and special committees shall be in accordance with Section XVII.A.

XIV. STANDING COMMITTEES

A. Organization of the Committee:

- 1. The Chair of the County Board shall establish the standing committees and appoint the Chair, Vice-Chair and Members of all standing committees subject to majority approval of the County Board Members present.
- 2. Special committee meetings shall be held as necessary pursuant to provisions in Section XVII.B, as well as complying with the Illinois Open Meetings Act. The County Administrator, with the consent of the Committee Chair, may cancel a regularly scheduled committee meeting due to a lack of a quorum or an insufficient number of agenda items.
- 3. Committees shall include at least one Member of the minority political party(ies) as represented on the County Board, unless it is deemed impractical by the Chair of the County Board, or the Members of the minority political party(ies) decline the appointment.
- 4. Standing committee Members may make a request to the Chair of the County Board, at any time, to change committee assignments due to a change in circumstances.
- 5. In any situation wherein the Chair of the County Board deems it advisable to appoint an additional Member to any standing committee, he or she may do so, subject to the approval of a majority of County Board Members present.

B. Committee Agenda:

1. The County Administrator, working with the Committee Chair, shall direct items to the appropriate standing committee and shall develop and approve all agendas prior to posting. All agenda items for committee action must be filed with the County Administrator's Office in accordance with the cut-off date for agenda development. A Consent Agenda may be used to expedite the handling of routine items. The County Administrator will be responsible for placing items on the Consent Agenda. The Consent Agenda may include, but is not limited to, the following items: approval of minutes, approval of bills, approval of reports, and approval of contracts.

2. Agenda

Regular standing committee agendas, which deal with the order of business, shall include a Consent Agenda, and shall provide for:

- a. Call to Order
- b. Pledge of Allegiance
- c. Addenda to the Agenda
- d. Public Comment
- e. Chair's Remarks
- f. Old Business
- g. New Business
 - i. Consent Agenda
 - ii. Regular Agenda
- h. Executive Session
- i. Director's Report
- j. County Administrator's Report
- k. Members' Remarks
- 1. Adjournment

Any committee Member may, upon the approval of the committee, request that an agenda item be added to or removed from the agenda. No final action may be taken on items added to a committee agenda unless proper notice is provided and complies with the Illinois Open Meetings Act.

3. All Board Members shall receive the committee's agenda and the minutes to be approved, at least 48 hours prior to said meeting. At the discretion of the Committee Chair and the County Administrator, agenda item materials will be available for all standing committee Members no later than said meeting.

C. Attendance

- 1. The committee secretaries will record the attendance of Members and shall forward it monthly to the County Board Office for payment of mileage reimbursement.
- 2. If a committee Member arrives late or leaves early it shall so be noted in the minutes along with the time. Any Member wishing to be excused from the remainder of a meeting while in session shall so inform the Committee Chair.
- 3. A Member of a standing committee shall inform the County Board Office and have the Committee Chair notified of a planned absence prior to a committee meeting. The minutes shall reflect whether a Member is present, absent, or attending to other County business as determined by the Committee Chair.
- 4. If a committee Member's unexcused absences exceed 25% in a six-month period, the Chair of the County Board may evaluate whether to replace the member on the committee in accordance with rule XIV.A.1.

5. A quorum shall consist of a majority of the Members appointed to the committee. The Chair of the County Board, or if he or she is unavailable, the Vice-Chair of the County Board, shall be an ex-officio member of all committees and may participate in the discussion and deliberations of the committees, but shall have the right to vote only in the case of a tie or to constitute a quorum.

D. General Provisions.

- 1. Members of the standing committee shall be seated in the designated area for Members along with the County Secretary, and a representative of the County Administrator's Office.
- 2. Where required by County Board resolution or ordinance, action of the standing committee shall mean a majority of the standing committee Members present.
- 3. All reports from standing committees to the County Board shall be in writing. Votes taken in committee shall be electronically recorded during the meeting.
- 4. All matters discussed in closed session of the board or any of its committees shall be kept confidential by all Members. Any violation of confidentiality is a serious matter. All closed session printed materials must be surrendered at the end of the meeting. Electronic recording of closed sessions shall be conducted only by the County Secretary. Cell phones shall be turned off during Executive Session meetings.
- 5. Audible signals from electronic devices shall be disabled during committee meetings. All those in attendance shall exit the room before answering phone calls.
- E. Committee functions: All committees shall have the following responsibilities as to the various departments, offices, institutions, and activities which are in their respective jurisdictions:
 - 1. Legislation: Consultation with and recommendations to the Financial and Administrative Committee on matters of legislation.
 - 2. Joint review of departmental appropriations and budgets with the Finance and Administrative Committee.
 - 3. Review of reports, resolutions, and ordinances in connection with any manner referred to the committee.
 - 4. Examination of monthly reports of fees earned by offices of elected officials, which reports shall be transmitted to the County Board.

- 5. Approval of all committee meeting minutes. The minutes, including votes, shall be certified in writing by the standing committee. A copy of such minutes shall be available to all County Board Members.
- 6. Review, not less than semi-annually, the minutes of all closed sessions of the committee not yet made available to the public for the purpose of determining whether the minutes (or portions thereof) shall remain confidential or no longer require confidential treatment. (5 ILCS 120/2.06).
- 7. Departmental presentations on the status of projects and other on-going activities shall be presented to the relevant standing committees within the first six months of every year.
- 8. Approval of Board Member requested county resources/staff time pursuant to the Rules of Decorum Appendix D.
- F. There shall be the following standing committees of the County Board with specific agency jurisdiction and responsibilities as listed:

1. FINANCIAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE COMMITTEE

Responsible for matters pertaining to:

Budget Policies, Budget and Appropriations;

Final action on all Personnel Action Forms requiring committee approval (excluding department head performance appraisals);

Wages and Job Classifications;

Federal Insurance Contributions Act (FICA) and Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund (IMRF);

Health/Life/Dental Insurance;

Collective Bargaining; Employee Relations; Tort Levy;

Risk Care Management;

Litigation;

General Operating Expense;

County Property (and relations with the Public Building Commission); Public Audit;

Capital Improvements;

Tourism activities; and

Economic Development.

Elections;

Tax Increment Financing Districts;

Recorder automation:

Tax Sale automation; and

Vital Records automation.

Agencies of:

County Board (elected);

County Administrator;

Finance & Administrative Services;

Department of Human Resources;

Information and Technology;

Local Chambers of Commerce;

Lake County Convention and Visitors Bureau; and Lake County Partners.

County Clerk (elected);

Board of Review:

Recorder of Deeds (elected);

Treasurer (elected); and

Chief County Assessment Officer.

Financial and Administrative Authorities

Committee shall review and approve matters including worker's compensation, position reclassification, individual compensation and adjustments, in accordance with the Policies and Procedures Manual.

Committee shall review matters of threatened or pending litigation in closed session; and shall have settlement authority; or may authorize the County Administrator to enter into litigation.

Committee shall determine when items have significant fiscal impact requiring a presentation at the Committee of the Whole.

The County Administrator shall work with the Chair of the County Board and the Chair of the Financial and Administrative Committee to develop and present regular reports on matters concerning litigation and liability to the County Board.

2. PUBLIC WORKS, PLANNING AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE

Responsible for matters pertaining to:

Land use planning;

Comprehensive planning;

Building and Zoning issues;

Central Lake County Water District;

Regional Transportation Authority (RTA);

Metra:

Pace;

Central Lake County Joint Action Water Agency (CLCJAWA); and North Shore Water Reclamation District (NSSD).

Des Plaines River Watershed Work Group; and North Branch Chicago River Watershed Work Group.

Agencies of:

Public Works; Division of Transportation (including Matching Tax Fund, Motor Fuel Tax Fund, RTA Sales Tax, and Bridge Fund); Stormwater Management Commission (SMC); Solid Waste Agency of Lake County (SWALCO);

Planning, Building and Development; and

Zoning Board of Appeals.

3. LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE

Responsible for matters pertaining to:

Drafting and recommending legislative positions to be taken by the County Board;

the intergovernmental affairs of Lake County not under the jurisdiction of another committee;

Relations with the Lake County Municipal League; and State and National legislation, including Illinois State Association of Counties; Cook and Collar County Chairs; and National Association of Counties.

4. HEALTH AND COMMUNITY SERVICES COMMITTEE

Responsible for matters pertaining to:

Community development activities;

Housing activities:

Budget and ordinance review for the Lake County Health Department and

Tuberculosis Clinic; and

All health-related issues.

Agencies of:

Health Department

Tuberculosis Clinic

Regional Superintendent of Schools (elected);

Veteran's Assistance Commission;

Winchester House;

Workforce Development Board;

Housing and Community Development Commission; and

Affordable Housing Commission

5. LAW AND JUDICIAL COMMITTEE

Responsible for matters pertaining to:

Budgetary matters of Probation Services Fee;

Court Automation Fee;

Court Document Storage Fee; and

Oversight of the Emergency Telephone System Board (9-1-1);

Inmate Welfare Fund; and

Sheriff's Asset Forfeiture Funds

Agencies of:

Circuit Court Clerk (elected);

Coroner (elected);

Sheriff (elected), (including the jail);

State's Attorney (elected);

Public Defender:

19th Judicial Circuit Agencies, (including Circuit Courts, Court Administrator, Jury Commission and Probation, Hulse Detention Center, and Law Library);

and

Merit Commission.

6. ENERGY AND ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

Responsible for matters pertaining to:

Sustainability and Climate Change Impact;

Environmental Health;

Energy Management;

County's Carbon Footprint;

Energy and Environmental Policy;

Energy and Environmental Legislation; and

Recycling.

7. DIVERSITY AND INCLUSION

Responsible for matters pertaining to:

Advises the County Board and County Administrator on recommended policies and practices surrounding diversity and inclusion in the County's workforce; and Receives reports of diversity and inclusion efforts and employment and contracting on a semi-annual basis.

8. RULES COMMITTEE

Responsible for matters pertaining to:

Review of the "Rules of Order and Operational Procedures" and recommendations for changes as needed.

9. ETHICS AND OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Responsible for matters pertaining to:

Reviewing and revising the County's Ethics Ordinance;

Assisting in the enforcement of the Lake County Standards of Conduct Ordinance authorized by Public Act 98-0779;

Assisting in enforcement of these County Board Rules and Procedures by considering complaints submitted by County Board Members for substantive violations by County Board Member (s) and making recommendations to the County Board for action; and

Annual Ethics Assessment Report and audit of application of Ethics.

10. COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE

Review of County Board Agenda; Leadership seminars; Special presentations/updates; and County Administrator's Report

XV. APPOINTMENTS OF BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

- A. Appointments to all other boards, commissions, districts and all other authorities subject to appointment or approval, by statue or ordinance, by the County Board, will be presented to the County Board by the Chair of the County Board. Recommendations to the Chair of the County Board may be made by the Board Members and/ or its committees. The appointments shall be approved by the majority of the Board Members present.
- B. The Chair of the County Board shall notify Board Members of vacancies on other boards and commissions and seek their input in advance of the appointment.
- C. Any recommendation for an appointment or reappointment must be made with written resume of the appointee's qualifications, which will be included with the agenda for the board meeting.

XVI. COUNTY OPERATIONS

- A. Opening and closing hours of the County Building (except those offices where the opening and closing hours are otherwise fixed by law) shall be from 8:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday, and extra hours for selected departments as determined by the Chair of the County Board. The sheriff's security shall permit only authorized personnel (including County employees) to remain in the County Building during other than normal working hours. Public meetings or hearings to be held in the County Building at other than regular hours require advance notice to the facilities manager by the County official sanctioning the meeting. Use of County facilities by non-county agencies is governed by the Lake County Rules and Regulations Governing Public Building Grounds.
- B. The policies and rules relating to the purchase of goods and services for the County shall be in accordance with Illinois statutes and the Lake County Purchasing Ordinance.
- C. There shall be an annual independent audit of all funds and accounts of the County accomplished by certified accountants authorized to practice public accounting in the state of Illinois in compliance with the County Auditing Law.
- D. Pertinent policies and procedures relating to salaries; employee benefits; general, sick and various other types of leave; holidays; hours of work; physical examinations; retirement; and all such matters of personnel and employee relations are cited in the Lake County Employee Policies and Procedures Ordinance. All references pertaining to such matters should be made thereto.

XVII. COUNTY BUDGET

- A. The Financial and Administrative Committee shall present an Annual Budget Policies Resolution to the board. Such resolution shall be presented to the board and considered no later than the June meeting each year. As passed by the board, such resolution shall outline policy guidelines for the setting of the County's annual budget for the succeeding fiscal year.
- B. Said resolution shall be in compliance with the County Budget Law as set forth in the Illinois compiled statutes. In passing the resolution, the County Board shall take into consideration goals as set forth in the County's Strategic Plan and all potential and known legal and/or economic constraints at the time of consideration by the County Board.
- C. The Financial and Administrative Committee shall recommend the annual budget, Levy Ordinance and Appropriation Ordinance for approval by the County Board.

- D. The Financial and Administrative Committee shall have the authority to approve intra-fund line item transfers in excess of \$50,000 across account class (i.e., personal services, commodities, contractuals, capital outlay, debt service). Intrafund transfers, across account class of \$50,000 and below, may be approved by the County Administrator, the Director of Finance and Administrative Services or their designees. Effective each October 1st and thereafter, the County Administrator, the director of Finance and Administrative Services or their designees shall be authorized to make intra-fund line item transfers, across account class, deemed necessary for the timely and orderly close-out of the fiscal year. All year-end transfers authorized by this provision shall be reported to the Financial and Administrative Committee. All other transfers shall be in accordance with **XX(D)**.
- E. All applications for emergency appropriations for funds not previously authorized shall be referred to the appropriate standing committee and to the Financial and Administrative Committee by the County Administrator, which committees jointly shall make a report on same. Carry-overs of appropriations previously authorized shall be referred to the Finance and Administrative Committee. All emergency appropriations shall require a roll call vote of two-thirds (14) of the County Board Members. (55 ILCS 5/6-1003).
- F. Quarterly reports from the County Administrator and the director of Finance and Administrative Services, detailing a year-to-date expenditure and revenue analysis, shall be presented to the Financial and Administrative Committee.

XVIII. APPOINTMENTS OF BOARD AND COMMISSIONS

- A. Appointment of all County department heads shall be presented to the County Board from a recommendation made by the County Administrator with the advice of the Chair of the County Board, and shall be approved by a majority of the County Board Members present. The Chair of the County Board shall appoint no fewer than one County Board Member(s), including an invitation to the Chair of the standing committee, to advise in the review of the final applicants.
- B. The County Administrator shall report to the appropriate standing committees regarding performance of County department heads. Performance reviews will be conducted by the County Administrator with input from the appropriate standing committee.
- C. The County Administrator shall supervise and may remove an appointed department head under the jurisdiction of the County Board subject to Section 11.5 of the Personnel Policies and Procedures dated April 8, 2008, except persons appointed by the County Board required by the laws of the state. The County Administrator shall notify the board of such removals. The removal of a department head appointed by the County Board per state statute (i.e. the County engineer and the chief County assessment officer) may be accomplished by a County Administrator recommendation to the County Board for said action.

- D. When a department head position subject to County Board appointment is vacant, the County Administrator, or his or her designee, shall be authorized to perform those duties and execute those documents for that department or function which are not otherwise provided by law.
- E. In accordance with County Board policy, all appointed department heads shall report to the County Administrator.
- F. The County Administrator, with the approval of the Chair of the County Board, may designate a person to fulfill his or her duties during an absence.
- G. When the County Administrator position is vacant, the Chair of the County Board shall appoint an interim County Administrator subject to ratification by the County Board at its next board meeting.
- H. The Chair of the County Board shall coordinate the evaluation process for the County Administrator annually at the same time as other employee evaluations. The Chair, at his or her discretion may employ a facilitator to assist in this process. The evaluation will focus on areas of good performance, identify areas for improvement, establish future goals and objectives, and also be the basis for compensation.

The County Administrator shall be evaluated by the County Board on an annual basis in the following manner:

The evaluation process, at a minimum, shall include the opportunity for the County Administrator to prepare a written summary of accomplishments, an evaluation process by the County Board, an opportunity to meet and discuss the final evaluation in closed session between the County Board and Administrator, and a written summary of the evaluation with goals, objectives and compensation for the subsequent year.

Procedure:

- 1. The County Administrator will compile and provide the County Board materials describing progress toward or accomplishment of established goals and objectives as well as goals for the coming evaluation period.
- 2. The Chair of the County Board and County Board will individually evaluate the County Administrator's performance.
- 3. The Chair of the County Board and Board will meet in a closed meeting without the County Administrator to review and discuss the Administrator's performance. Individual evaluations and Board input will be discussed. Consensus will be reached on a single evaluation to reflect the sum of all participating Members' input.

4. The County Administrator will be invited to join the Board in the closed session to review and discuss the cumulative evaluation. The final written evaluation should be completed and delivered to the County Administrator within 30 days of the evaluation meeting

XIX. COUNTY BOARD MEMBER ALLOWANCE AND RELATED SPENDING

A. Allowable Spending

Contingent upon the annual approval of the County Board budget, each elected County Board Member will be budgeted an annual allowance amount to be used exclusively for specific allowable costs related to carrying out the duties of a County Board Member. The allowance amount will be established annually and included in the Lake County Board Rules of Order and Operational Procedures – Board Spending Rules Supplement (Appendix C).

The annual allowance can be used for (1) travel for county business, (2) attendance at approved government training and other events related to carrying out the duties of a Board Member, (3) office supplies, and (4) a flat cellular service allowance in lieu of using a County-issued phone.

Anything not listed within this section or in Appendix C as allowed is prohibited.

Approved training, professional events, office supplies, and flat cellular allowances will be listed in the Board Spending Rules Supplement.

B. Procedure

The Board Staff, in coordination with the Finance and Administrative Services Department, will make allowance expenditures for Board Member for County business and travel to pre-approved events. County Board Members will be allocated a per diem in accordance with County policy. A request for a travel advance for per diem is permitted and must be requested 7 working days in advance of such travel.

County Board Members that are designated as an official County representative for a conference (e.g. National Association of Counties Board of Directors) or a legislative initiative can request separate funds to accommodate specific pre-approved travel and attendance plans.

County Board Members shall abide by the County's travel policy as it relates to travel, meal, and lodging expenses in accordance with Illinois law (50 ILCS 150/10). Expenses shall be included in Claims Against the County and shall be approved by roll call vote by the County Board (50 ILCS 150/15).

C. Technology and Equipment

County Board Members are provided a tablet or laptop from the IT list of supported devices. Newly elected County Board Members are provided one tablet or laptop every two or four years, respectively, to align with the County election cycle for their district. The County will provide one replacement if the device is lost, stolen, or damaged.

County Board Members are provided with a County-issued phone or may elect to receive a flat allowance for use of a personal cell phone in an amount established annually and included in the Rules Supplement. The allowance for cellular service will be deducted from each Member's annual allowance. County Board Members shall abide by the County's cellular telephone policy as it relates to the use of cellular phones for County business.

All County phones and computers are subject to periodic inspection by staff from the Information Technology Department to ensure and monitor compliance with County Acceptable Use Policy or other technology policies. Board Staff shall email all related technology use policies and updates to Board Members no less than annually.

D. Payment Procedure

Board Members may submit expenses for reimbursement. The Board Staff will make allowance expenditures in accordance with Board Rules. Purchase of items or activities not included in these rules are prohibited. Reimbursement requests inconsistent with this policy or that are for expenses exceeding the remaining allowance will not be processed.

E. Review

The County Administrator or his/her designee will review all Board Member spending monthly. Additionally, individual Board Member spending will be posted on the County website Board Member's home page on a monthly basis. The Board Chair has no review or approval role for Board Member spending.

Any instance of irregular spending or dispute regarding Board Member expenses will first be referred to the Ethics and Oversite Committee for review. Following review, the Ethics and Oversite Committee will provide its findings to the Lake County Board.

Mileage reimbursement reports will be filed no later than December 31 of the preceding fiscal year.

F. Board Mailings

Contingent upon the annual approval of the County Board budget, each Board Member will be allocated funds to support mailings within the district. All content of mailings must be direct county business. Election, campaign, religious, and content related to charity or charitable organizations is prohibited. All mailings must be submitted to the County Communications Department for printing. These funds are separate from the Board Member annual allowance. The amount included in this mailing fund will be updated annually and included in the Rules Supplement.

Postal mailings are prohibited 45 calendar days prior to the earliest date the Lake County Clerk's Office accepts completed mail in ballots for any election that the member is on the ballot.

Personal promotion and electioneering with public funds are prohibited.

Copies of all such mailings will be posted to the Board Member's webpage on a monthly basis.

XX. ZONING RESOLUTIONS

- A. The Zoning Board of Appeals, after holding a public hearing pursuant to the state of Illinois statutes and the Lake County Unified Development Ordinance, shall make a report to the County Board, through the Planning, Building and Zoning Committee, recommending approval or denial of the appeal and reasons for its recommendation.
- B. All zoning resolutions shall be worded to grant the prayer of the petitioner.
- C. In the absence of a legal objection to the proposed resolution, the resolution shall be granted upon a majority of aye votes. A resolution shall not be granted except by the aye vote of 3/4 (16) of all County Board Members in the event of a legal objection (as determined by the state's attorney) to the resolution. Any vote other than the majority or 3/4 (16) aye vote specified above shall operate as County denial of the resolution. (55 ILCS 5/5-12014).
- D. Accompanying every zoning resolution from the Planning, Building and Zoning Committee shall be a report to the County Board which includes: findings of fact as recommended by the Planning, Building and Zoning Committee, a Natural Resource Information Summary Report from the Lake County Soil and Water Conservation District (if available and applicable) and the recommendations of the Regional Planning Commission (if available and applicable); the Planning, Building and Development Department and the Zoning Board of Appeals. The Planning, Building and Zoning Committee shall forward all zoning resolutions to the County Board within 90 days from receipt unless a greater time is requested by the petitioner.

XXI. TRANSFERS OF ROADWAYS

A. All requests to transfer the jurisdiction of any roadway in the County to the Lake County Division of Transportation shall be approved by the majority of the County Board.

XXII. RULES OF PROCEDURE

- A. These County Board rules and procedures are subject to requirements of state statute. In the event of any inconsistency between these rules and the requirement of any state statute, the state statute shall govern.
- B. All business of the County Board, its standing and special committees, and its Members shall be in conformity with these rules. In the absence of special rules covering the needs of the board, or if an existing rule does not adequately cover the needs of the board, "Roberts Rules of Order" (latest issue) if not inconsistent with these rules, shall govern.
- C. The County Board attorney shall serve as parliamentarian of the County Board.
- D. The rules of the County Board may be suspended by motion for a particular purpose by a roll call vote of two-thirds of the Members of the board present.
- E. Amendments to these rules may be initiated by the Rules Committee. In addition, any Board Member may, upon motion duly made and seconded, propose an amendment to these rules, whereupon such proposed amendment shall be referred to the Rules Committee for its recommendation to the board at the next regular meeting of the board occurring at least 15 days after the date of such referral. Any proposed amendment to these rules shall be distributed to each Board Member at least five days before the meeting at which it is to be presented. This five-day requirement does not apply to the reorganization meeting of the County Board. All rules shall remain in effect until the board's reorganization meeting. Amendments of these rules may be adopted only by a two-thirds vote of the Board Members present by roll call vote.
- F. In the interest of uniform standards and practices in the various departments of the County, any rules, resolutions and ordinances previously adopted that are inconsistent with these rules are herewith repealed.
- G. All Rules of Order shall be adopted by a majority vote of the County Board Members present at its reorganization meeting in December.
- H. These rules are severable. That is, if any one of these rules (or part thereof) is found contrary to law, such finding shall not affect any other rule (or part thereof).

APPENDIX A - BOARDS, COMMISSIONS AND APPOINTMENTS

GOVERNMENTAL BODY	STATUTORY AUTHORITY	APPOINTMENT LANGUAGE	IS LIMIT ON CHAIR APPOINTMENT AUTHORITY VALID?		
Board of Health	55 ILCS 5/5- 25012	" appointed by the Chairman of the County Board, with the approval of the County Board"	No		
Building Commission	50 ILCS 20/5	" the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the governing body whose presiding officer makes the appointment."	No		
Fire Protection District			No		
Drainage Districts	70 ILCS 605/3-9	" the appropriate appointing authority which shall be the County Board"	Yes		
Board of Review	35 ILCS 200/6-5	"the chairman of the County Board shall appoint, with approval of the County Board,"	No		
Affordable Housing Commission	Not applicable	Not applicable	Yes		
Central Lake County Joint Action Water Commission	5 ILCS 220/3.1	" a County Board member appointed by the chairman of the County Board"	No		
Lake County Community Health Partnership	Not applicable	Not applicable	Yes		
Community Investment Program of Lake County	Not applicable	Not applicable	Yes		
Community Development Commission	Not applicable	Not applicable	Yes		
Emergency Telephone System Board	50 ILCS 750/15.4	"the corporate authorities shall provide for the manner of appointment of the board,"	Yes		
Lake County Emergency Plan Commission	42 USCA §11001	"the state emergency response commission shall appoint members of a local emergency planning committee"	Yes		
Zoning Board of Appeals	55 ILCS 5/5- 12010	"The presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board"	No		
Solid Waste Agency of Lake County	70 ILCS 3105/9	"The presiding officer of the County Board, with the advice and consent of that County Board"	No		
Storm Water Management Commission	55 ILCS 5/5-1062	"The County board members shall be appointed by the chairman of the County Board."	No		
Tuberculosis Sanitarium Board	55 ILCS 5/5- 23007	"the chairman, of the County Board with the approval of the County Board,"	No		
Chicago Metropolitan Agency for Planning	70 ILCS 1707/15	"One member from Lake County appointed cooperatively by the mayors of Lake County and the chief elected county official of Lake County""	No		
Workforce Development Board	29 USCA § 2832 Effective 7/1/15: 29 USCA §3122	"The chief elected official of [the unit of general local government] shall appoint members to the council from the individuals nominated or recommended [by various private sector, educational, and labor interests]."	No		
Public Aid Committee	Not applicable	Not applicable	Yes		
Lake County Housing Authority	310 ILCS 10/3	"The presiding officer of the County shall appoint, with the approval of the governing body of the [County]"	No		
Lake County Liquor Control Commission	235 ILCS 5/4-2	"chairman of the County Board may appoint a person or persons to assist him"	No		
Lake County Sheriff's Merit Commission	County Sheriff's Merit 55 ILCS 5/3-8003 "If the sheriff fails to make the appointments		No		

with the approval of a majority of the members of the County Board." Lake Bluff Mosquito Abatement District				
Lake Bluff Mosquito Abatement District To ILCS 1005/5 Abatement District To ILCS 16/30-5 The presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board, with the advice and consent of the County Board, with the advice and consent of the County Board, shall appoint the first board from a list of nominees submitted" Regional Planning Commission Public Water District To ILCS 3705/4 Public Water District To ILCS 3705/4 Route 53 Corridor Planning Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee Pool ILCS 1005/5 "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" No applicable The trustees for the County Board with the advice and consent of the Co				
Abatement District Library Districts 75 ILCS 16/30-5 "the presiding officer of the County Board," The presiding officer of the County Board, with the advice and consent of the County Board, with the advice and consent of the County Board, shall appoint the first board from a list of nominees submitted" Regional Planning 55 ILCS 5/5- Commission Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 Route 53 Corridor Planning Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee The presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board with the appointed by the chief executive officer of the County Shall be appointed by the chie			of the County Board."	
District the advice and consent of the County Board." Library Districts 75 ILCS 16/30-5 "the presiding officer of the County Board, with the advice and consent of the County Board, shall appoint the first board from a list of nominees submitted" Regional Planning Commission 14001 The number of members of such commission, [and] their method of appointment, shall be such as the County Board may deem proper" Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" Route 53 Corridor Planning Council Not applicable Not applicable Yes Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee The Advice and consent of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the No The members representing the County Shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the No The members representing the County Shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the No The members representing the County Shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the	Lake Bluff Mosquito	70 ILCS 1005/5	"the trustees for the district shall be appointed by	No
Library Districts 75 ILCS 16/30-5 "the presiding officer of the County Board, with the advice and consent of the County Board, shall appoint the first board from a list of nominees submitted" Regional Planning 55 ILCS 5/5- Commission 14001 Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 Route 53 Corridor Planning Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee 75 ILCS 16/30-5 "the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" No Yes Yes The number of members of such commission, appointment, shall be such as the County Board may deem proper" No The trustees for the district shall be appointed by the county Board with the advice and consent of the County Board with the advice and consen	Abatement		the presiding officer of the County Board with	
the advice and consent of the County Board, shall appoint the first board from a list of nominees submitted" Regional Planning 55 ILCS 5/5- "The number of members of such commission, [and] their method of appointment, shall be such as the County Board may deem proper" Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" Route 53 Corridor Planning Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee P074 "The members representing the County shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the	District		the advice and consent of the County Board."	
appoint the first board from a list of nominees submitted" Regional Planning 55 ILCS 5/5- "The number of members of such commission, [and] their method of appointment, shall be such as the County Board may deem proper" Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" Route 53 Corridor Planning Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee 605 ILCS 5/5- "The members representing the County shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the	Library Districts	75 ILCS 16/30-5	"the presiding officer of the County Board, with	No
Regional Planning 55 ILCS 5/5- "The number of members of such commission, [and] their method of appointment, shall be such as the County Board may deem proper" Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" Route 53 Corridor Planning Not applicable Not applicable Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee Portal Planning Council The members representing the County shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the			the advice and consent of the County Board, shall	
Regional Planning 55 ILCS 5/5- "The number of members of such commission, [and] their method of appointment, shall be such as the County Board may deem proper" Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" Route 53 Corridor Planning Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee 605 ILCS 5/5- "The members representing the County shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the			appoint the first board from a list of nominees	
Commission 14001 [and] their method of appointment, shall be such as the County Board may deem proper" Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" Route 53 Corridor Planning Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee 14001 [and] their method of appointment, shall be such as the County Board may deem proper" No The trustees for the district shall be appointed by the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Boa			submitted"	
such as the County Board may deem proper" Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" Route 53 Corridor Planning Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee Such as the County Board may deem proper" No "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the or appoin	Regional Planning	55 ILCS 5/5-	"The number of members of such commission,	Yes
Public Water District 70 ILCS 3705/4 "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" Route 53 Corridor Planning Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee 70 ILCS 3705/4 "the trustees for the district shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the listing appointed by the chief executive officer of the listing appointed by the chief executive officer of the listing appointed by the chief executive officer of the listing appointed by the chief executive officer of the listing appointed by the chief executive officer of the listing appointed by the chief executive officer of the listing appointed by the chief executive officer of the listing appointed by the chief executive officer of the listing appointed by the chief executive officer of the listing appointed by the chief executive of the listing appointed	Commission	14001	[and] their method of appointment, shall be	
the presiding officer of the County Board with the advice and consent of the County Board" Route 53 Corridor Planning Not applicable Not applicable Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee Not applicable The members representing the County shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the			such as the County Board may deem proper"	
Route 53 Corridor Planning	Public Water District	70 ILCS 3705/4	"the trustees for the district shall be appointed by	No
Route 53 Corridor Planning Not applicable Council Road Improvement Impact Fee Advisory Committee Not applicable Not applicable Not applicable Yes "The members representing the County shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the"			the presiding officer of the County Board with	
Council Road Improvement Impact 605 ILCS 5/5- "The members representing the County shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the" No appointed by the chief executive officer of the			the advice and consent of the County Board"	
Road Improvement Impact 605 ILCS 5/5- "The members representing the County shall be appointed by the chief executive officer of the	Route 53 Corridor Planning	Not applicable	Not applicable	Yes
Fee Advisory Committee 9074 appointed by the chief executive officer of the	Council			
	Road Improvement Impact	605 ILCS 5/5-	"The members representing the County shall be	No
County "	Fee Advisory Committee	9074	appointed by the chief executive officer of the	
County.			County."	
Lake County Farmland 35 ILCS 200/10- "The committee shall consist of five members, No	Lake County Farmland	35 ILCS 200/10-	"The committee shall consist of five members,	No
Assessment Committee 120 [including] 3 farmers appointed by the	Assessment Committee	120	[including] 3 farmers appointed by the	
chairman of the County Board."				
Sanitary District 70 ILCS 2805/3 "the presiding officer of the County Board with No	Sanitary District	70 ILCS 2805/3	"the presiding officer of the County Board with	No
the advice and consent of the County Board."			the advice and consent of the County Board."	

APPENDIX B - LAKE COUNTY BOARD SEATING CHART

Lake County Board Seating Chart

		19	20		
17	15	13	14	16	18
11	9	7	8	10	12
5	3	1 (Most Senior)	2	4	6
	Secretary	County Board Clerk Chair	County Administrator	County Board Attorney	

Members who mutually agree may exchange seats.

APPENDIX C - BOARD SPENDING RULES SUPPLEMENT

1. The annual Board Member travel allowance is \$2,500 for the County's fiscal year, December 1 – November 30.

Any member attending a county-funded training/conference shall provide a report of relevant information obtained to the appropriate standing committee within a reasonable amount of time after returning.

- 2. Each Board Member will also be allocated up to \$500 for office supplies (as defined below); purchased by County staff.
- 3. Approved government training and professional events to which Board Members are allowed to travel and attend using allowance funds include:
 - National Association of Counties (NACo)
 - Illinois Municipal League (IML)
 - Illinois State Association of Counties (ISACo)
 - Lake County Municipal League (LCML)
 - Other training related to county business and approved by the County Board Chair

Supporting justification for attendance is required prior to registration and travel arrangements.

- 4. The annual amount allocated to each Board Member for mailings to their district is \$4,000 for the fiscal year December 1 November 30.
- 5. The flat amount for reimbursement for use of a personal cell phone in lieu of a County-issued device is \$56/month.

OFFICE SUPPLIES

- 1. Printer Cartridges
- 2. Paper
- 3. Envelopes
- 4. One roll of 100 stamps annually
- 5. Business Cards
- 6. Magnetic Badge
- 7. Office Pens, (two different versions)
- 8. LC Logo personal note cards (blank) w/envelopes
- 9. Legal Pads/Manilla folders/binders
- 10. Printer one per term
- 11. Cell phone protective cover one per term
- 12. iPad Cover/keyboard one per term
- 13. Laptop mouse/bag one per term

I. Core Values

County Board members and staff must adhere to the following Core Values of the organization and apply them at all times and in every interaction with County Board members, staff and the public:

- a. Respect and Fairness
- b. Integrity
- c. Excellence in Performance of Duties
- d. Honesty
- e. Empathy
- f. Trust

II. Principles

- a. All persons will be treated fairly and with respect.
- b. The long-term goal of the entire community outweighs any individual opinion or any private or specific interest.
- c. Board members are expected to be independent, impartial and fair in their judgment and actions.
- d. Board members and staff will represent constituents with truthfulness, dignity and professionalism.
- e. All officials—whether elected or appointed, and staff— will comply with the Constitution and laws of the United States of America, the State of Illinois and the codes, ordinances and policies of Lake County in the performance of their duties.
- f. All persons will demonstrate respect for and facilitate an open, deliberate decision-making process. Board members and staff will respect the fact-finding and deliberations of the boards and commissions of the County and accord them due deference in the deliberative process, without abdicating the Board's ultimate responsibility as the sole legislative body of the County in that regard.
- g. Board members and staff will represent the official policies and positions of the County. When presenting their personal opinions or positions, they should state that they do not represent the Board or County.
- h. All officials, whether elected or appointed, and staff, will act in a way that will enhance public confidence in the integrity of local government.

- Funding decisions should support effectiveness and economy in providing services and programs, while mindful of the number of citizens benefitting from such expenditures. As such, new initiatives should be quantified, qualified, and evaluated for their long-term merit and overall fiscal impact and other consequences to the community.
- j. Board members and staff will maintain a productive working relationship by adhering to the following expectations and responsibilities inherent to the Council-Manager form of government.

EXPECTATIONS OF AND RESPONSIBILITIES WHEN REPRESENTING LAKE COUNTY

- a. Adhere to the established Core Values of Respect and fairness, Integrity, Excellence, Honesty, Empathy and Trust
- b. Be responsive to citizenry and available to discuss issues
- c. Provide service delivery in the most effective and efficient manner
- d. Be creative in developing solutions
- e. Review and fully consider options and solutions for solving difficult problems
- f. Provide clear direction of objectives and priorities
- g. Be honest and transparent in making decisions with public resources
- h. Be honest and provide direct feedback on policy decisions and administration
- i. Share up-to-date information to avoid "surprises"
- j. Provide a safe work environment that encourages productivity and creativity and is free of harassment, intimidation or retribution
- k. Exhibit respect for administrative and legal processes
- 1. Understand, appreciate and respect the vision, goals, policies and plans for the community
- m. Show mutual respect for Staff members and their professionalism, Board members and the public
- n. Be civil in all public discourse, both to and from Board members, Staff, and the public, and show zero tolerance for abusive conduct or personal attacks upon the character or motives of public officials, Staff or members of the public
- o. Be honest and set the standard by acting with integrity in all interaction with Staff and the public
- p. Adhere to established County policies and provide unbiased administration of policy decisions.
- q. Commit to constant improvement and focus on maintaining leading practices for service delivery
- r. Prepare, stay engaged and be knowledgeable of the issues before the Board.
- s. Be attentive to details and avoid micromanagement

BOARD MEMBERS' AND STAFF RESPONSIBILITIES TO THE PUBLIC

Every member of the public:

- a. Should be accorded an ample opportunity to be heard and to have grievances redressed by his or her government
- b. Should be accorded dignity both in public and private discourse related to County business
- c. Has the right to expect his or her taxpayer dollars to be spent fairly, judiciously and only for the improvement of the civic welfare of the community following due public deliberations
- d. Should expect his or her government to treat them equitably and fairly

III. County Board and Committee Meetings of all Public Bodies

Meetings of the County Board bring together individuals with a variety of backgrounds, personalities, values, and opinions for a shared purpose: To effectively promote and protect the health, safety and general welfare for all who call Lake County home and for the long-term common good.

County Board meetings are intended to make decisions that formally set County programs in motion, enact ordinances, adopt policy, and authorize the expenditure of county funds.

A. County Board and Committee Standards of Decorum and Conduct

The Lake County protocols and procedures for meetings have been established to promote that purpose by creating an efficient, effective forum and a positive and professional atmosphere within which the business of the County can be conducted. This shared purpose is acknowledged and affirmed, despite the possible divergent opinions of the individual members of the Board. Civil discourse is only fostered if it is modeled by how County Board members and staff behave toward one another and toward members of the public.

1. Chair:

The Chair has the responsibility and authority to manage the order of the meeting. All members must respect the decisions of the Chair, who will respectfully manage public comment.

2. Civility:

Board members should always be respectful of each other, of staff, and of the public. All oral discourse should be polite and civil. Members should never be belligerent, impertinent, threatening or disparaging and when appropriate, should use titles when addressing others. In meetings, comments of a personal nature should be avoided.

3. Preparation for Meetings:

Board members are to prepare for meetings in advance. When possible, background and informational questions should be addressed with staff members in advance of meetings and during working hours, rather than, during meetings, unless the answers to such questions will have an educational value of broad and general applicability. Thorough preparation improves focus on policy matters and fosters effective, efficient meetings.

4. Focus on Business:

Board members should keep focus on the matters of business before them, keeping in mind the principal role of the Board is executory as policy makers rather than administrators. During meetings, avoid discussion of matters not relevant to pending business. Members should be respectful of the roles of others and should be good stewards of the time spent during official meetings.

5. Respect for Staff:

Board members should be respectful in every contact and communication with staff, recognizing the scope and weight of the staff's duties and responsibilities. Positive interactions with others promote greater achievement.

6. Respect for Speakers:

Board members should be fair, patient, and respectful of all individuals who speak before, or make presentations at public meetings or public hearings. No signs of partiality, prejudice or disrespect should be evident on the part of any individual Board member. Full attention should be given to speaker/presenters and side conversations should be kept to a minimum, or not held at all. The Board members should always be mindful that facial expressions and body language can be just as disrespectful as words. An important part of the democratic process is to model behavior that welcomes the public and provides them with an environment where they are heard.

7. Use of Electronic Technology during Meetings:

Electronic technology devices should be used by Board members and staff judiciously and only for purposes related to the meeting at hand. The use of such devices for personal/family/work situations is understood and should be handled in a manner which is not disruptive to the conduct of business.

IV. Public Comment and Participation

Rules Governing Public Comment

- a. The agenda of every County Board and committee meeting of all Public Bodies shall include a reservation of time near the beginning of the meeting for public comment.
- b. The Chair shall recognize and allow to speak any person desiring to speak during Public Comment.
- c. Individuals wanting to speak must complete a public comment card indicating the agenda item on which they wish to comment, or the topic for items not on the agenda.
- d. The Chair will ask speakers to present comments on an agenda item when that item is called. Those requesting to speak on an item not on the agenda, will be called during the "Public Comment" portion of the agenda.
- e. The total cumulative time of all public comment shall be limited to 30 minutes unless determined otherwise by the Chair.
- f. Speakers shall be entitled to address the Public Body on a first-recognized, first- served basis. In the event that all persons desiring to speak during the Public Comment are not able to do so within the time limit allowed, the Chair shall have the option (but not the obligation) of extending the time allocated for Public Comment, either at the point designated on the agenda, or at such later point on the agenda, or as the Public Body may otherwise determine.
- g. Public comment is limited to three minutes per individual, unless the Chair designates a longer or shorter time period. (Generally, the longer or shorter time period will apply to all persons participating in the Public Comment at the same meeting).
- h. Speaker time limits may be enforced by the Chair.

- i. All questions or statements by a speaker should be directed to the Chair and members. The County has no obligation to answer questions during public comment and may refer to staff to follow up with the speaker after the meeting. When appropriate, matters raised by public comment shall be referred to the appropriate standing committee.
- j. No Board member should interrupt a speaker during a presentation. The Chair and/or Parliamentarian has the right to interrupt a speaker in order to enforce these or other applicable rules.

1. Rules Governing All Public Comment:

- a. Each speaker must state his or her name and address in a clear manner so that it can be recorded in the minutes of the meeting. When a location has been designated in the meeting room for speakers to address the Public Body, the speaker must address the Public Body from that location unless the Chair otherwise allows.
- b. If a speaker is representing, or speaking on behalf of, an individual, group, or association, the speaker must state the nature of that representation.
- c. Individual comments will be limited to one opportunity per person.
- d. For speakers desiring to use audio or visual equipment in connection with a presentation, arrangements for such use must be made with the County in advance of the meeting.
- e. In the interest of promoting the efficient conduct of public business, speakers should refrain from repeating their own testimony and comments and should refrain from repeating testimony and comments that have previously been provided to the Public Body by other individuals.
- f. No person should interrupt the proceedings of a Board or public meeting or cause any other form of disturbance or disruption. The Chair reserves the right to close public comment if, after issuing a warning, audience members persist in cheering, booing or otherwise being disruptive.
- g. Persons addressing the public body shall not be permitted to make statements or remarks that concern only the private activities, lifestyles, or beliefs of others, including individual employees of the County or its elected officials, unrelated to the business of the County Board or the professional duties and performance of its employees or the employees of its elected officials.
- h. Persons addressing the Board shall refrain from statements, remarks, or conduct that is considered belligerent, threatening, disparaging, rude, vulgar,

profane or otherwise uncivil and disruptive to the conducting of the Board's business. The Chair may limit the comments of any person who engages in such conduct.

- i. No person may continue to speak after the Chair has taken the floor from that person.
- j. Any person violating the standards of process and decorum set forth in these Rules may be evicted from the premises of the meeting at the order of the Chair or a majority of the Members or be subject to other action as deemed necessary by the Chair and Members. Although the Public Comment may be used to address questions to the Public Body, a speaker is not entitled to a response to any such question during the Public Comment Time.
- k. The Chair shall have the right to interrupt a speaker in order to enforce these Rules or other applicable rules.

2. Public Comment - Written submissions:

Any person shall have the right at any time to provide written comments to any Public Body or any other County official by addressing those comments to: Lake County Board Office, 18 N. County St., 10th FL, Waukegan, IL 60085 and delivering the comments via any of the following methods:

- a. by personal delivery, mail, courier, or any similar delivery service to the County Board Office between 8:30 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. Monday through Friday;
- b. by facsimile to 847-360-7322, or
- c. by email to countyboard@lakecountyil.gov.

3. Comments by State and Federal Representatives:

An opportunity to address the Board will be provided to representatives of state and federal government subject to the following constraints:

- a. Comments must be of an informative, not political nature.
- b. The request to speak must specify the topic(s) to be addressed.
- c. Scheduling of speakers is at the discretion of the Chair of the County Board who will consider flow of business in determining whether to grant a particular speaking request.
- d. Comments are subject to 5-minute time limitations (excluding questions

and answers).

- e. Officials may address the board once within a 12-month period.
- f. Officials and/or candidates may not speak during the 90 days preceding a primary or general election, for which he/she is on the ballot.
- g. These guidelines only apply to scheduled appearances. Officials speaking under "Public Comment" are subject to the same speaking guidelines imposed upon the general public.

4. Public Hearings:

During Board-conducted public hearings, Committee, staff, and members of the public will be permitted a reasonable opportunity to present relevant testimony and evidence during the public hearing.

V. General Rules for Board Member Conduct

a. Board Member Comments

Any member of the Board shall have the right to address the County Board at any regular Board and committee meeting on any matter relating to County business under Section X.A Agenda Item (12) (Petitions, Correspondence and Miscellaneous Business) for a maximum of five minutes, unless a time extension is granted by the Chair. A Member may present any matter related to County Board business, and with the majority vote of the Lake County Board and committee, the matter shall be placed on the next agenda of the appropriate standing committee.

b. Other Activities as County Representative:

Board members may not act as or represent the official spokesperson or representative of the County at any meeting, event, or forum unless and except when authorized in advance to do so by the Board or Chair.

c. Ex-parte Contacts:

Board members should avoid commenting or taking a position on land use related issues, and or matters potentially involving litigation that are likely to come before the County Board. The Board should be mindful of its Core Values and rights of due process.

d. Commitment of County Resources:

No Board member should commit the use of County Staff or other County resource without first coordinating with the Administrator. County resources are limited, and the Administrator is best able to determine the proper allocation of staff time and other resources. Additionally, the appropriate standing committee must approve any County Board Member requests for staff assistance requiring more than two hours to complete. Board members will be respectful of staff by allowing reasonable time for staff to research and prepare for discussion on the requested topic. Committee-directed initiatives resulting in a significant impact on staff workload, changes to the business plan of the department, the strategic plan of the County, or an unplanned budgetary impact shall be approved by resolution of the County Board.

e. County Staff:

Board members shall not direct staff in the conduct of the duties performed by staff. If a Board member wishes to discuss an operational or administrative matter, it should be discussed with a Department Head or the County Administrator.

f. Employee Performance:

Any concerns by Board members regarding the behavior or performance of staff will be directed to the Administrator privately and not shared in a public meeting or with anyone other than the Administrator, Chair or State's Attorney.

VI. Expectations of County Staff

a. Respect for the County Board:

Staff should give the proper respect for the functions and membership of the Board, recognizing the fiduciary duties and stewardship responsibilities borne by its members. Staff should be open and forthright with the County Board about pending matters of policy and County administration. Board members rely on the faithful counsel of the Staff.

b. **Informed County Board:**

The office of the Administrator and all other Departments and Elected Offices, as appropriate, should keep the Board informed on a timely basis regarding pending matters of policy and County administration. For each matter on which the Board must act following a hearing before a Board or Commission of the County, the Board will be provided with thorough information of the proceedings of that Board or Commission and any recommendation thereon.

The report should include minority opinions, reports, and recommendations, if any. Good decision-making results from correct and timely information.

c. Impartiality:

Information that is provided to a Board member in response to a request regarding pending matters of policy and administration should be made available to all members of the Board so that all have equal access to relevant information.

d. Responsiveness:

Staff should be prompt and thorough in following directions of the Board and implementing policy decisions of the Board. Staff should act on such matters irrespective of personal opinions. The Board relies on the staff to faithfully carry out County policy.

This document is intended to serve as a set of guiding principles and recommended procedures for Board and Committee meetings and legislative functions. Nothing in this document is intended to create a legal entitlement for Staff or enforceable performance standards beyond what already exists in the County's Employee Handbook and individual department work rules. The Board and Chair are responsible for determining how best to interpret and implement these Protocols, which can be modified at any time without advance notice.

APPENDIX E - DEFINITIONS

Board Chair Duties

Serve as the public representative of the County Board and preside at meetings of the full Board. The Board Chair shall be an ex-officio member of all committees and may participate in the discussion and deliberations of the committees but shall only vote in the case of a tie or to constitute a quorum.

During the Board Reorganization, the Chair shall establish a Rules Committee to review and recommend Board Rules, establish the list of standing and ad hoc committees and appoint Board Members to committees.

Shall execute correspondence and documents on behalf of the County.

Shall serve as the Liquor Control Commissioner of the unincorporated areas of Lake County and may appoint a Liquor Commission, pursuant the Lake County Liquor Control Ordinance. It is recommended that the County Board Chair completes the Illinois Alcohol Training - BASSET within 120 days of election.

Shall make appointments to boards, commissions, districts and all other authorities. (Based on statute or ordinance, these appointments will be presented to the County Board by the Board Chair for information and/or confirmation).

Shall make efforts to help County Board Members to remain informed on matters of importance in a timely manner.

When a vacancy exists in the position of County Administrator, the Board Chair shall appoint an interim County Administrator, subject to ratification by the County Board, at its next board meeting. The Board Chair shall coordinate the annual evaluation process for the County Administrator.

The Board Chair may add committee items deemed time-sensitive to the regular board meeting agenda, with the concurrence of the Chair of the appropriate standing committee(s).

The Board Chair may consider a request from a County Board Member and authorize the recognition of a special event or item of extraordinary significance be placed on the County Board agenda.

Board Vice-Chair Duties

Authorized to take on all responsibilities delegated to the Board Chair in the event of the Chair's absence, including but not limited to the execution of official documents.

Board Member Duties

Serve as a member of the legislative body for the County and as the representative of their county board district.

Committee Chair Duties

The Committee Chair presides over the standing committee meetings and is focused on conducting professional meetings in accordance with the County Board Rules, as well as Roberts Rules.

The Committee Chair, in collaboration with County Administrator staff, may add an item for discussion to the committee agenda.

The Committee Chair shall engage with agencies on behalf of the committee.

Committee Vice-Chair Duties

The Committee Vice-Chair shall be authorized to take on the responsibilities delegated to the Committee Chair in the event of the Committee Chair's absence.

Committee Member Duties

Serve on the committees to which member has been appointed.

Constituent

An individual, business or entity that resides or is located within the member's district.

Constituent Services

Services which an elected official provides to constituents that may include specific casework, assistance with a government agency, liaison work between different government entities, or development of potential legislation.

Official County Business

Activities that relate to the County's primary mission of providing quality public service, such as meeting and communicating with constituents regarding County operations, services, projects, programs and policies, and other matters pending before the Board or other government agencies.

Civility

County Board members should always be respectful of each other, of County Staff, and of the public. All discourse shall be polite and civil. Members shall not be belligerent, impertinent, threatening or disparaging. When appropriate, use titles when addressing others. During public meetings, comments not related to County business or of a personal nature are prohibited.

APPENDIX F - PARLIAMENTARY REFERENCES

Parliamentary Procedure is a set of rules for conduct at meetings that allows everyone to be heard and to make decisions without confusion. Parliamentary Procedure is important because it's a time-tested method of conducting business at meetings and public gatherings. It can be adapted to fit the needs of any organization. Today, Robert's Rules of Order newly revised is the basic handbook of operation for most clubs, organizations and other groups.

The method used by members to express themselves is in the form of moving motions. A motion is a proposal that the entire membership take action or a stand on an issue. Individual members can make motions, second motions, debate motions and vote on motions.:

There are four Basic Types of Motions:

- 1. Main Motions: The purpose of a main motion is to introduce items to the membership for their consideration. They cannot be made when any other motion is on the floor, and yield to privileged, subsidiary, and incidental motions.
- 2. Subsidiary Motions: Their purpose is to change or affect how a main motion is handled and is voted on before a main motion.
- 3. Privileged Motions: Their purpose is to bring up items that are urgent about special or important matters unrelated to pending business.
- 4. Incidental Motions: Their purpose is to provide a means of questioning procedure concerning other motions and must be considered before the other motion.

Presenting of Motions:

- 1. To Obtain the floor.
 - a. Wait until the last speaker has finished and raise your hand and wait to be recognized by the Chair.
 - b. If multiple members wish to speak, the Chair will make a list and call on members individually to address the board.
- 2. Make Your Motion
 - a. Speak in a clear and concise manner.
 - b. Always state a motion affirmatively. Say, "I move that we ..." rather than, "I move that we do not ..."
 - c. Focus on your subject matter and avoid comments of a personal nature.
- 3. Another member will second the motion or the Chair will call for a second.
- 4. If there is no second to the motion, it is lost.
- 5. The Chair states the motion placing the motion before the membership for consideration and action (i.e.: "It has been moved and seconded that we ...")
 - a. The membership then either debates the motion or may move directly to a vote.

b. Once the motion is presented to the membership by the chairman, it becomes "assembly property" and cannot be changed by the original mover without the consent of the members.

6. Expanding on the motion

- a. The time for to speak in favor of the motion is at this point in time, rather than at the time it is originally presented.
- b. The mover is allowed to speak first.
- c. All comments and debate must be directed to the Chair.
- d. Keep to the time limit for speaking that has been established.
- e. The mover may speak again only after other speakers are finished, unless called upon by the Chair.

7. Putting the Question to the Membership

- a. The Chair asks, "Is there any more discussion? Or, "Are you ready to vote on the question?"
- b. If there is no more discussion, a vote is taken.

Roll Call Votes

- A. Any Member may ask for a roll call vote on any agenda item.
- B. The Board may, by unanimous consent, group together two or more ordinances and resolutions for the purpose of taking a single vote. During the vote, a Board Member may vote "aye" or "nay" (55 ILC 5/2-1005).
- C. The Authorization of Previous Roll Call Vote with respect to any pending question, the Board, by unanimous consent, may authorize the Clerk to record the previous roll call vote taken at the same meeting as the roll call vote taken on the pending question when the previous roll call was unanimous. In such event, the Clerk shall record the ayes or nays from the previous roll call as the vote on such pending question with like effect as if such roll call had been taken on such pending question.

In addition, by unanimous consent, the Board may, when authorizing a previous roll call vote (1) authorize a Board Member who was absent when the previous roll call vote was taken to vote on the pending question without requiring a new roll call vote, (2) exclude the vote of a Board Member who is absent when leave for the previous roll call vote is requested on the pending question, and (3) authorize a Board Member who voted "aye" on the previous roll call vote to vote "nay" on the pending question and (4) authorize a Board Member who voted on the previous roll call to abstain on the pending question.

D. In the event a Member believes that he or she has a conflict of interest on any matter before the Board requiring a vote, the Member shall (prior to any discussion of the issue) indicate to the board that a conflict exists, state the reason for the conflict and inform the board that he or she will be abstaining from any discussion and vote on the matter. In matters not involving a conflict of interest, he or she may abstain without stating the reason.

Actions Requiring Roll Call or Super Majority Votes

- 1. Emergency appropriations shall be referred to the appropriate standing committee and to the Financial and Administrative Committee by the County Administrator, which committees jointly shall make a report on the same. Emergency appropriations shall require a roll call vote of two-thirds (14) of the Members of the County Board. (55 ILCS 5/6-1003).
- 2. All resolutions requesting approval for street vacations shall require a roll call vote of two-thirds (14) of the County Board (55 ILCS 5/5-1036).
- 3. The vote on all propositions to appropriate money from the County Treasury shall be taken by roll call vote "aye," "nay" and "present" and entered on the record of the meeting (55 ILCS 5/2-1006).
- 4. The Consent Agenda shall be taken by roll call vote.
- 5. The rules of the County Board may be suspended by motion for a particular purpose by a roll call vote of two-thirds of the Board Members present.
- 6. A rezoning shall not be granted except by the aye vote of 3/4 (16) of all County Board Members in the event of a legal objection (as determined by the State's Attorney) to the proposed rezoning. Any vote other than the majority or 3/4 (16) aye vote specified above shall operate as County Board denial of the proposed rezoning. (55 ILCS 5/5-12014).

Motions to Reconsider

If a motion to reconsider is made, it must be made at the same meeting as the original vote. A motion to reconsider must be made by a Member who voted on the prevailing side. A motion to reconsider must be seconded and approved by a majority of the Members present. The vote on the matter to be reconsidered shall be taken only at the next regular succeeding meeting. No motion may be twice reconsidered.

То:	You say:	Interrupt Speaker	Second Needed	Debatable	Amendable	Vote Needed
Adjourn	"I move that we adjourn"	No	Yes	No	No	Majority
Recess	"I move that we recess until"	No	Yes	No	Yes	Majority
		INO				, ,
Complain about noise, room tem., etc.	"Point of privilege"	yes	No	No	No	Chair Decides
Suspend further consideration of something	"I move that we table it"	No	Yes	No	No	Majority
End debate	"I move that the previous questio	No	Yes	No	No	2/3
Postpone consideration of something	"I move we postpone this matter until"	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Majority
Amend a motion	"I move that this motion be amended by"	No	Yes	yes	Yes	Majority
Introduce business (a primary motion)	"I move that"	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Majority

The above listed motions and points are listed in established order of precedence. When any one of them is pending, you may not introduce another that is listed below, but you may introduce another that is listed above it.

То:	You say:	Interrupt	Second	Debatable	Amendable	Vote Needed
		Speaker	Needed			
Object to procedure or personal affront	"Point of order'	Yes	No	No	No	Chair decides
Request information	"Point of information"	yes	No	No	No	None
Ask for vote by actual count to verity voice vote	"I call for a division of the house"	Must be done before new motion	No	No	No	None unless someone objects
Object to considering some undiplomatic or improper matter	"I object to consideration of this question"	yes	No	No	No	2/3
Take up matter previously ta	"I move we take from the table"	yes	Yes	No	No	Majority
Reconsider something already disposed of	"I move we now (or later) reconsider our action relative to"	Yes	Yes	Only if orig	No	Majority
Consider something out of its scheduled order	"I move we suspend the rules and consider"	No	Yes	No	No	2/3
Vote on a ruling by the Chair	"I appeal the Chair's decision"	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Majority

The motions, points and proposals listed above have no established order of preference; any of them may be introduced at any time except when meeting is considering one of the top three listed from the first chart (Motion to Adjourn, Recess or Point of Privilege).

APPENDIX G - VACANT SEAT REPLACEMENT

If a vacancy occurs, as defined in 10 ILCS 5/25-2, in the office of the Chair of the County Board or Vice-Chair of the County Board, the remaining County Board Members shall elect one of the Members of the Board to serve for the balance of the unexpired term after the vacancy in the board district seat is filled in accordance with 10 ILCS 5/25-11.

Once the county board district vacancy is filled, the County Board, at a special meeting or no later than the next regularly scheduled Board meeting, shall select a successor Chair or Vice-Chair in the same manner as during the County Board's reorganization meeting.

Vacant District Seat Ad Hoc Advisory Committee

In accordance with Illinois state statute, the Chair is responsible for filling a County Board vacancy through appointment with the consent and vote of the County Board. The process by which the Chair shall recommend an appointment to a vacancy is provided below.

The Chair shall form a Vacant District Seat Ad Hoc Advisory Committee (Committee) to assist the Chair in the statutory obligations to fill a County Board vacancy. The Committee membership shall include five members the majority of whom are of the same party as the vacant seat. The Committee membership will consist of the Chair, Vice Chair, two county board members from the same party as the vacant seat, County Party Chair or alternate party member of the same party as the vacant seat. The Committee will assist the Chair in the performance of duties including but not limited to reviewing applications, conducting interviews, checking references, and assessing the ability of candidates to serve as an effective County Board Member.

In the case that the vacant seat is the seat of the County Board Chair, the process by which the Acting Chair shall recommend an appointment to a vacancy is provided below:

The Acting Chair shall form a Vacant District Seat Ad Hoc Advisory Committee (Committee) to assist the Acting Chair in the statutory obligations to fill a County Board vacancy. The Committee membership shall include five members the majority of whom are of the same party as the vacant seat. The Committee will consist of the Acting Chair, two county board members from the same party as the vacant seat, one additional County Board Member, County Party Chair or alternate party member of the same party as the vacant seat. The Committee will assist the Chair in the performance of duties including but not limited to reviewing applications, conducting interviews, checking references, and assessing the ability of candidates to serve as an effective County Board Member.

To comply with the Open Meeting Act, each Committee meeting shall be posted consistent with statutory requirements and held at a public location. Each meeting agenda shall include an executive session pursuant to 5 ILCS 120/2 (c)(3) to consider the selection of a person to fill the County Board vacancy for such district.

Procedure

When a vacancy is known, the Chair shall form a Vacant District Seat Ad Hoc Advisory Committee at the next regularly scheduled County Board Meeting. The Chair shall notify the public that such vacancy exists, and request applications be submitted.

Application materials shall include, but not limited to the following:

- 1. Resume
- 2. Cover Letter
- 3. Letters of Reference/Accolades
- 4. Voting Record Certified by the County Clerk's Office for the last 10 years
- 5. Property Tax Receipts for last two years (may consider other proof of residency) to verify (a) the candidate's residency within district; and (b) no outstanding amounts due.

The Chair, shall review the materials and short list potential candidates for Committee consideration, shall schedule candidate interviews (typically in 45 minutes increments) on a date set by the Chair and the Advisory Committee. The Committee will discuss the qualifications of each candidate following each candidate interview.

The Chair shall work with staff to post the necessary agenda which shall reflect the following:

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Public Comment
- 3. Executive Session
- 4. Chair's Remarks
- 5. Adjournment

Audio Recordings

The meeting shall be recorded and stored on the County's server.

Prior to the meeting, the Chair will verify that the audio recorder is on and recording.

The Chair will return the audio recorder to County Board staff. Staff will separate open session from executive session.